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Historic Rock Ford acknowledges and thanks our 2020 Season Sponsors  

for their generous support:  

Lead Sponsors: Thomas G. Englert and The Pennsylvania Historical and  

Museum Commission 

Supporting Sponsor: Rhoads Energy  

Historic Rock Ford After Dark 
By day, the sunlit rooms of General Edward Hand’s 
18th Century Georgian mansion are frequented by 
guides and visitors from across the nation who have 
come to enjoy the beauty of its collections while 
learning about the lives of those who lived and 
labored here during the early years of the American 
Republic. After darkness falls, however, Historic 
Rock Ford takes on an entirely different atmosphere 
in which the echoes of the past begin to feel very 
present. The sounds of the old house and the wind in 
the ancient trees which surround it that go 
unnoticed during the day are now heard. Shadows 
appear to move within darkened corners. The 
legends and stories of hauntings that have 

surrounded the mansion since the eighteenth century suddenly become more difficult to dismiss. 
We welcome you to come and discover the rare opportunity of being in the mansion after dark.  
Will you experience the presence of those who, in life, inhabited these rooms?  
 

This October, our Board President, our Executive Director and our Curator will be leading 
intimate, after dark tours of the mansion in which they will share some of the many legends and 
accounts of ghostly activity at Rock Ford over the centuries.  Each tour will be limited to eight 
adults so early reservations are advised to avoid disappointment.  Additionally, because the rooms 
will be shrouded in darkness with only a few candles being lit, each participant must be able to 
navigate in areas with limited visibility and be able to go up and down stairs with confidence. 
Historic Rock Ford After Dark does not seek to startle visitors but, rather, to invite them to enter 
the mysterious world of Rock Ford’s haunted past—in the dark.  
 

Some of the content that will be shared is of an unsettling nature which is not for the faint of 
heart. Consequently, this tour is not recommended for children.  
 

Tickets are $25 and include an 18th century inspired hot buttered rum served by the outside fire 
following your tour. (Non-alcoholic cider also available.)   
 
Historic Rock Ford After Dark tours are scheduled for Thursday, October 15, 22nd and 29th with 
tours scheduled for 7, 8 and 9 pm. In accordance with CDC guidelines, mask wearing is required.  
Reservations are to be made online through Yapsody (www.rockford.yapsody.com). Proceeds for 
Historic Rock Ford After Dark will be used to support educational programs at Rock Ford.   
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2019-20 Membership Appeal 
Rock Ford would like to thank the following individuals and organizations who became new 
members or who renewed their memberships from November 1, 2019 to September 1, 2020.  
This list will be updated in future issues of our newsletter.  

Katherine Hand Society ($5000) 
Anne D. Gardner 
F. Barry and Barbara W. Shaw 
Sarah Slaymaker 
Dorothy Mowery Smith 
 

Jasper Yeates Society ($1000) 
Alan and Susan Andersen 
Thomas G. Englert 
Scott and Paulette Goldman 
Mark and Glenda Jardel 
Edith May 
David and Linda Schwanger 
Samuel and Laura Slaymaker 
Donald and Elizabeth Steckler 
Daniel and Ellen Strickler 
 

Edward Shippen Society ($500) 
Jane Eastman 
Dan and Barbara Gillis 
Hilary Grant 
James and Lisa High 
S. Dale and Sadie H. High 
Anne Lusk 
Robert and Deborah Smith 
Beverly Steinman  
 

George Ross Society ($250) 
George Beech and Jill Edwards 
Michael and Barbara Brown  
Carolyn Cook 
Peter Egan 
Dr. and Mrs. John Gareis 
Dennis and Elizabeth Grimm 
Stephen and Rochelle Gunzenhauser 
Carrie Nunan Hill 
Don H. Johnson 
J. Gary and Deborah Langmuir 
Todd Lindsley 
Joel Marc Mumma 
Robert and Patricia Pontz 
John and Mary Stefan 
Dave and Micke Trussell 
Timothy and Cynthia Trussell 
Donald Walters 

 
Patron ($100) 
Donna Arment 
David and Kathleen Ashworth 
Mary Ellen Bachman 
Cindy Biechler 
Ronald Black 
John and Joanne Bowman 
Stephen and Eva Bradney 
Joseph T. Breneman, II 
Mark and Susan Broomell 

Patron (continued) 
Forrest and Kay Collier 
Kevin Craig 
Mary Cyr 
Mrs. D. Weston Darby  
Ray and Carol Dennis 
Thomas and Gayle Despard 
Richard and Sylvia Drennen 
Harold and Ellen Eager 
Robert and Carol Falk 
John Frymyer 
Dr. Wendell Funk 
Lisa Garner 
Thomas and Cynthia Gehr 
Marjorie Gerhardt 
Douglas and Gail Gibson 
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Chester Gibson III 
Ken and Bonnie Giurlando 
Robert and Linda Groff 
Lisa Haldy 
Robert Hershey 
Horst Insurance 
James and Alace Humphreville 
Jon Johnson and Charles Maser 
Tim and Brenda Kauffmann 
Tom and Sharon Kennedy 
Frank and Nancy Koch 
Michael and Barbara Kuntz 
James and Stephanie Landis 
John and Karen Lyter 
Mildred McQueen 
Russell and Lisa Mullen 
Bonnie Nolt 
Mark and Michelle Pieters 
David Price 
William and Joanne Quain  
Robert L. Roschel, MD  
Patti Rottmund 
Jay N. Schroeder, III 
Tom and Delight Snyder 
Robert Stanley, Sr. 
John and Mary Stefan 
Kent and Patricia Spotts 
John and Pamela Stoner 
John and Bobbie Streeter 
Kathryn Thomas 
Stephen Trapnell  
Charles and Marjorie Walker 
Linda Weidman  
 
 

Business/Photographer ($85) 
Beauté Photography 
BG Photography 
Lauren E. Bliss Photography 
L. Cali Photography 
Capturing Moments by Julia 
Beth Cardwell Photography  
CmaJaiman Photography 
Elliebelly Photography 
Melissa Engle Photography 
Lauren Fisher Photography 
Golden Company Photography 
Nick Gould Photography 
High Family Foundation 
JJS Photography 
Kirchner Brothers  
Leslie Ann Photography  
Madeline Isabella Photography 
Katie MacDonald Photography 
Erica McBride Photography 
Laura Patrick Photography 
Sally Belle Photography 
Serenity Soul Photography 
Annie Sharp Photography 
Michael Sheely Photography 
Shifted Focus Photography 
Amanda Souders Photography 
Crystal Wenger Photography  
 

Family ($75) 
Robert and Mary Anne Aichele 
E. Bradley Clark and Jenifer Kindig 
Joseph Clark 
Corey Craver and Heather Tennies 
Gail Crow 
Richard and Charlotte Drennen 
Cynthia Forry 
William and Judith Geil 
Barbara Graeter 
Vernon Gunnion 
High Family Foundation 
Nancy Hamme and Perry Kubek 
Jim and Miriam Haverstick 
High Family Foundation 
Herb and Joanne High 
Bonnie Johnson 
Adam Kidan 
W. Fred Kinsey and Carol Thompson 
C. Darrell Lane 
Richard and Lynda Levengood 
Christian and Gladys McMurtie 
Holcomb and Florence Nixon 
Ron and Judy Peters 
Dr. and Mrs. Roger Peterson  
Helen Rodgers 
Elyse Rogers 
 

Continued on page 3 
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2019-20 Membership Appeal 

(continued from page  2) 
 

Family (continued) 
Karl and Betty Salmon 
Philip and Luann Scribani 
Ken and Peggy Shaffer 
Shaw Family Foundation 
Leo and Mary Shelley 
Sheri Stauffer 
Patrick Tell 
Ronald and Beverly Walton  
Thomas Wentz and James Whalen 
Leonard and Mary Cae Williams 
 

Individual ($50)  
Marguerite S.V. Adams 

Linda Alexander 

Thomas Bowen, Jr. 

C. John Bryer 

Louis Caccamo 

Cynthia Charles 

Kary Connolly 

S. Kendrick Eshleman, III, MD 

Andree B. Goldman 

Larry Greenawalt 

Edgar Grove 

Nancy Hamme 

Edward J. Hand 

Rev. Harold Hand 

Vicky Hand 

Downing Jacobs 

Margaret Jenne 

JoAnn S. Kerst 

Barbara Lane 

George May 

William D. McCann 

Linda Myers 
Alicia O’Donel 
Sally Patterson 
Dorothy Pesarchik 
Alice Peterson 
Timothy Raezer 
Eric Rebert 
Ronald Ritter 
Gail Rogers 
Beverly Ruiz 
Laura Schramm 
Frederick Schroeder 
Nancy Sheaf 
Ellen Simpson 
William P. Snyder 
Margaret Tassia 
Ann Taylor 
Willem van Huystee 
Nancy Wiker 
Jeffrey Wolgemuth 

Yes, We Are Open for Tours! 
We are happy to report that even on a 
limited tour schedule we are still 
receiving visitors. We cautiously 
opened for tours on July 7, making 
Historic Rock Ford one of the few 
museums open in Lancaster County. 
Tours have been going as well as can 
be under the circumstances with no 
major issues. Visitors to Historic 
Rock Ford have been extremely 
appreciative of our willingness and 
zeal to re-open safely. We are 
thankful to all visitors who venture 
out to take a tour! Many of our 
volunteers are glad to be back, and 
we will continue to listen to all feedback we receive moving forward.  
 

Historic Rock Ford is currently open Tuesday through Sunday with 
limited tour times at 10:00 am, 12:00 pm and 2:00 pm. Our normal tour 
season ends on the last day of October, and we expect to follow that 
trend. Operating on a limited tour schedule gives us time to clean in 
between tours. We have been using disinfecting wipes to clean the door 
handles, banisters, chairs, and any other surfaces that visitors come in 
contact with. We have limited the maximum number of visitors on a tour 
to 10 people instead of accepting up to 20 visitors at a time as we usually 
do. All visitors and tour guides are required to wear masks while on a 
tour. Thank you to all our hardworking volunteers for allowing us to once 
again welcome visitors to Historic Rock Ford! 

Announcing an Exciting New Yuletide Program! 
 

Rock Ford special event coordinators are putting 
the finishing touches on an exciting new concept 
for Yuletide 2020! Our traditional after-
Christmas celebration left little to the 
imagination with many opportunities for visitors 
to interact face to face with dancers, cooks, 
musicians, and other guests but, this year calls 
for something altogether different. 
 

Our new program, Silent Night, is designed to thoroughly immerse 
participants in the atmosphere of a winter’s evening in the late 18th 
century as they tiptoe about the candlelit mansion, eavesdropping on the 
residents who always seem to be just a room away. Visitors sense activity 
all around which remains unseen.   
 

The evening will conclude with visitors following the family to the scene of 
a glittering Masquerade Ball held in a large decorated tent by the Barn 
and attended by all the finest ladies and gentleman of Lancaster, dressed 
to the nines and ready to show off their skills on the dance floor. 
 

This new and imaginative way of celebrating Yuletide at Rock Ford will 
allow us to share in the magic of the season while still complying with 
current health and safety guidelines. Watch our website for more 
information. 
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HISTORIC ROCK FORD STAFF 
 

Office: 717-392-7223 

Rentals: 717-799-8751 
 

Samuel C. Slaymaker 
Executive Director 

director@HistoricRockFord.org  
 

Sarah Alberico 
Curator  

curator@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

Nancy E. Bradley 
Office Manager 

office@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

Amanda Elslager 
Rental Coordinator 

rentals@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

George Rhoades  
Buildings and Grounds Maintenance 

 
The Rock Ford Foundation is a  

501(c)(3) not-for-profit  
tax-exempt corporation  
incorporated within the  

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania on  
May 22, 1958.  

 
The Foundation is supported by  
admissions, gifts, grants, earned  

income from barn rentals,  
museum memberships,  

fundraising events, and bequests. 

Fragraria Vesca in the Kitchen Garden 

By Cynthia Trussell, Chair of Historic Rock Ford Garden Committee 
 

The next time you visit the Rock Ford Kitchen 
Garden, look for our heirloom strawberries. 
Fragraria Vesca, also known as the Woodland 
Strawberry, Fraises de Bois, or commercially sold 
as the Alpine Strawberry, is one of several 
strawberry varieties native to North America. This 
humble berry is found throughout most of North 
America, including Pennsylvania, and was most 
likely what Native Americans and colonists were 
eating when Edward Hand arrived in the New 
World. The fruit of Alpine Strawberries are 
distinctly different from their modern, hybridized counterparts, in both size 
and flavor. As far back as the early 18th century, strawberry hybridization 
had been attempted with native European varieties, but it was not until the 
introduction of strawberries discovered in the New World, that 
hybridization of strawberries began to see progress. The development of the 
modern strawberry advanced in fits and starts for the next two centuries, 
and finally, in the early 20th century, strawberries began to look like the 
fruit we buy in the supermarket today. 
 

Alpine Strawberries are herbaceous perennials that do not grow the 
characteristic runners of modern strawberries, but instead are rather well 
behaved. They can be started from seed, though they can be finicky.  In the 
right conditions of consistent moisture, well drained, and organically 
enriched soils, Alpine Strawberries will self-seed, providing a gardener with 
a few extra volunteers a season. They can also be easily propagated 
through division in the Spring.  At just 1/5th the size of the average modern 
strawberry, the fruits are quite small, so plan on having several plants to 
be able to add a little sweetness to your morning bowl.  This unmistakable 
berry, with its sweet, fragrant scent, is an interesting and enjoyable 
alternative to it larger, more familiar modern cousin.     


